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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES 

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, January 15, 2008, at 1:30 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Katherine Kenison called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

Present:
Katherine Kenison



Mike Blakely



Felix Ramon



Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta



Bob Holloway

2.
Introduction


There were no introductions.  President Bonaudi presented Trustee Ramon with an appreciation poster featuring photos of Trustee Ramon visiting the childcare before Christmas dressed as Santa.  Santa’s visit to the childcare was very appreciated by the parents, children and staff.  Trustee Ramon thanked Kathy Starr, Fiscal Analyst 2, and the other staff who created and purchased gifts for Santa to give to each child.

3.
Consent Agenda


a) Approval of Minutes for the November 27, 2007 Regular Board Meeting Minutes (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Assessment Update (I); d) Accreditation Report (I); e) Capital Project Report (I); f) Enrollment Report (I); g; Childcare Update (I).

MOTION 08-01
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

4.
Remarks


Public Comments - None
ASB President Matt Boyce described the recent ASB activities.  They collected over 20 coats during their winter coat drive. Over the winter break Thor, the BBCC Viking mascot, made appearances at several of the Moses Lake elementary schools in conjunction with their fundraising competition between their classes for Doolittle Park.

ASB welcomed in the new quarter with a chowder and chili in bread bowls fest Tuesday, January 8, 2008.  There were 200 in attendance at this event. 

ASB has been busy supporting the basketball teams and trying to involve the fans. The Couch Potato is available for reservations if anyone is interested in sponsoring the couch.  The cost is $50 and includes two large pizzas from Papa John’s and soft drinks. 

ASB will be sponsoring a victim’s advocate speaker who will give a presentation on domestic and dating violence awareness. The public will be invited to this event as well as to our National Black History Month speaker, David Bol, who is a former student and will share his thoughts and experiences about leaving Sudan for the United States. His story has been published in the Columbia Basin Herald.

ASB will sponsor a Valentine’s dance, the proceeds will go to the victims of the fires in southern California. An appetizer fest will be held on Tuesday, February 12th.

The Nursing Club has been busy raising money with several different fundraisers. Their goal is to have two fundraisers each month.

Students Supporting Students is planning to visit an assisted living center sometime in the upcoming month and hold a cultural movie night.
Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich provided details of the 88 training opportunities classified staff attended during November and December. Robin Arriaga, Heidi Weisler, Kim Helvy, Rita Jordan, Heather Allen, Taisa Timofeyev,  Custodio Valencia, Nancy Theis, Valerie Mestdagh, Susan Nichols, Garry Helvy, Gene Hanover, Dave Frueh, and Randy Fish attended the Diversity Appreciation Training on November 2 at BBCC.  Ruth Coffin, Yvonne Ponce,  Geralyn Topalanchik, Michele Williamson, Tony Dillon,  Anne Carter, Karen Okerlund, Debbie Simpson, Lynda Lowry,  Michelle Coe, Hope Strnad, Starr Bernhardt, Barbara Riegel,  Ana Ellsworth, Todd Davis, Sergio Cervantes, Brad Beuckman and T. C. Bergen attended the November 8 Diversity Training session in the ATEC.  Ana Ellsworth attended training on November 6 at Samaritan Healthcare.

Brad Beuckman, Sergio Cervantes, Todd Davis, Alan Dowey, Randy Fish, Dave Frueh, Garry Helvy, Lupe Hernandez, Valerie Mestdagh, and Nancy Theis attended a brief overview (10-15 minutes) of a video Robin Connor, Safety Consultant, will show at a later date on Bombs & Bomb Threats, Bomb Training & Bomb Response on November 7 as part of their shop meeting.  Susan Nichols, Petr Radchishin, Tom Munyan, Linda White, Todd Sauer, Rick Tincani, and Gene Hanover attended a Safety meeting to prevent ladder use injuries November 8.  Barbara Riegel attended How to Understand & Comply with Collections Law on November 14 at Wenatchee, WA.  Loralyn Allen attended the NRS Training at Columbia Basin College November 15. Tony Dillon participated in on-line In Design Suite CS3 training.  Robin Arriaga attended a Washington State Department of Retirement Systems Seminar on November 20 at BBCC.  Loralyn Allen attended the National Reporting System training in Pasco.

Rita Delgado, Geralyn Topalanchik, Ruth Coffin, Darci Alamos, Starr Bernhardt, Anne Carter, Michele Williamson, Jonie Walker, and Kathy Aldrich attended a Look and Learn Tour on November 28 at the Opportunity Center and 1000 Building.
Trustee Katherine Kenison commented it was good to hear about all of the classified staff activities.  President Bonaudi asked Holly Moos, Assistant to the President for Human Resources and Labor, to describe the Diversity Training.  Ms. Moos stated the Diversity Training was developed and administered by Title V Director Terry Kinzel and Counselor MariAnne Zavala-Lopez.  The training has been provided to three sessions of 25 staff each.  Staff and faculty have provided positive feedback about the diversity training.  There are five more sessions scheduled.  

Trustee Felix Ramon reported English Instructor Gail Erickson presented information to the Foundation Board regarding meeting the needs of the students.  She relayed an example of good customer service.  A student talked with a custodian about needing financial assistance or dropping out of school.  The custodian passed on the information to Ms. Erickson.  Ms. Erickson talked with the student and encouraged her to apply for scholarship.  The student was concerned about the process and Ms. Erickson called financial aid and together they talked through the process.  The student received a scholarship and stayed in school.  This is a great example of how a little assistance at the right time can have a big impact. Trustee Ramon commented that good customer service is taken seriously.  President Bonaudi stated help and support for students comes from all parts of the campus.  

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna stated she has asked about Diversity Training in the past and she appreciates that this training is being provided to staff and faculty.

Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek reported faculty news.  Nursing Instructor Lisa Corsie reported to Mr. O’Konek that three nursing instructors and several students volunteered at the flu shot clinic in Othello last fall.  This activity was highlighted in the Columbia Basin Herald.  Nursing Instructor Jennifer Brooks reported the nurses netted almost $1,000 with a Christmas fundraising project.  

Aviation Instructor John Swedburg reported to Mr. O’Konek that responses to the aviation department recruitment efforts are up 366% over last year.  There has been an increase in interest in the BBCC aviation department at career fairs.  There is a nationwide pilot shortage and there is a lot of interest in the program by 35 to 50 year old potential students.  

Mr. O’Konek also reported information provided by Industrial Electrical Technology (IET) Instructor Steve Matern regarding increased community support for evening IET courses.  The Wenatchee Chapter of the IBEW, Local 191 is initiating classes at BBCC to accommodate the electrical workers on the Microsoft and Yahoo! projects.   

AMT Instructor Erik Borg reported the AMT has received the required power supply to power the 727.  After M & O hooks it up, all systems of the 727 will be powered for use by both departments of Aviation Sciences.

Vice President of Administrative Services Ken Turner reported the results of the Major Capital Projects Sub-Committee.    There were 59 requests submitted in four categories (replacement, growth, renovation, matching) by 34 community colleges including our funding request for PTEC.  Sixteen projects (27%) for 12 colleges will move forward.  BBCC’s Professional/Technical Education Center (PTEC) funding request was rated 18 out of 23 in the replacement category. The next step in the process is for the Presidents’ WACTC group to set the final priority of the projects.  The projects will be reviewed for funding by legislators during the 2009 session.   

In the past, BBCC was discouraged from submitting more than one project at a time; however, three projects were approved from one community college, and two projects were approved from two community colleges. There are some concerns about the scoring process because more than one community college received approval for more than one project. The next opportunity for PTEC to be presented to the Legislature for funding will be the 2011-13 cycle. 

President Bonaudi indicated our first major project took 26 years to move forward.  He also stated no frivolous projects were submitted and there is a lot of pressure to get projects funded.  He will discuss this with the other community college presidents during their WACTC meeting next week.

VP Turner reported the General Administration Real Estate Department has received the appraisal request for the Conservation District property.  They have also measured the A parcel and are determining a rental price.

The state auditors have not scheduled an exit conference.  When the conference is scheduled President Bonaudi will notify the Trustees.  

Vice President Mike Lang discussed the Student Achievement/Persistence Initiative.  He has been working with TRiO Director Jerry Workman to support the group of 51 students, Director Workman described during the last meeting.  All 51 students have re-enrolled for winter quarter.  The on-going resources used to support these students include an intake process, development of an education plan, advising, tutoring, and financial assistance for books.  During a staff meeting, workshops were discussed and transfer and student life workshops have been scheduled for winter quarter.  The Student Achievement report presented by Assistant to the President for Research, Planning and Government Affairs Ms. Kirkwood contains a student survey reporting that students want more counseling and involvement with college staff.  The workshops are designed to be responsive to this need.  Research shows that student retention is improved with increased advising.

During the last academic year BBCC staff attended College Goal Sunday on another college campus.  This year BBCC is hosting one of 13 College Goal Sundays on January 27, 2008, to assist high school seniors and parents completing the FASFA online.  Retired Financial Aid Director Sherry Keeler-Hull and Char Rios, current Financial Aid Director,  will lead a team of staff with computers in the library.

The dorm residence numbers are up from 81 residents fall quarter of 2006 to 107 residents fall quarter of 2007 and from  66 residents winter quarter 2007 to 108 residents winter quarter 2007.

Trustee Felix Ramon reported that Sherry Keeler-Hull has joined the Foundation Board of Directors.

5.
E-4 Student Achievement Ends Statement Monitoring Report

President Bonaudi stated this is the sixth annual E-4 Student Achievement Ends Statement Monitoring Report.  This may be the most inclusive use of all assessment tools on campus.  The Migrant Education Even Start (MEES) performance report was added to the monitoring report as an addendum because it closely matches the student achievement decision points.
Valerie Kirkwood, presented the E-4 Student Achievement Ends Statement Monitoring Report.  She stated this is the largest report with a new user friendly easy to follow format.  Two initiatives, Achieving the Dream and the Student Achievement/Persistence Initiative, are changing how we look at data.  VP Lang provided the Achieving the Dream update in the consent agenda, item b.  

Ms. Kirkwood stated her office looked at data to show student barriers and how long students stay in school.  Developmental math was revealed as a decision point.   Dean Rachel Anderson is working with area high schools to improve their students’ performance on the placement test and to raise the students’ and parents’ awareness of the importance of math readiness.  Students who pass developmental math with a 2.0 or better are reported at 52% to 54%, the goal is a success rate of 90%.

Increased re-enrollment is also a college goal.  Data collection has been refined to look at ethnicity and gender.  This data shows that Hispanic females are not re-enrolling in BBCC at the same level as the national trend.  Counselor MariAnne Zavala-Lopez is developing a mentoring program for Hispanic females to increase retention quarter to quarter.

Ms. Kirkwood pointed out the five benchmarks of student engagement on page 2 of Appendix A:


Active and collaborative learning


Student effort


Academic challenge


Student-faculty interaction


Support for learners

BBCC is doing well in these areas ahead of the Northwest Consortium of Community Colleges and the national trend.  

Ms. Kirkwood also highlighted the six momentum points that represent critical steps in student progress on page 8 in the body of the report:


Earning the first 15 college-level credits


Earning the first 30 college-level credits


Earning the first 5 college-level credits in math


Completing pre-college English and math


Advancing through ABE and ESL courses

Obtaining a certificate (once a student has earned 45 college credits), degree or apprenticeship

More data is being gathered regarding students advancement through ABE and ESL courses.  VP Mike Lang stated there is focus on transitioning students from ABE/ESL courses into college level courses.  The adult education instructors recently attended a workshop to assist students with the transition.  Sandy Cheek, Director of Basic Skills, gave the Opportunity Center students a survey and Ms. Kirkwood and Starr Bernhardt, data analyst, are aggregating the data.

Director of Title V, Terry Kinzel, described the MEES grant.  This grant for adult basic skills focuses on family literacy.  The Migrant project infuses technology with the adult literacy component.  The annual performance report shows significant gains; half of the migrant families, who would usually relocate, remained in classes through three quarters.  They attended more than 100 hours of instruction.  They also made gains in the use of technology.  The online ESL and parent education classes are using ITV, this instruction is portable.  An unexpected outcome is that students learned to use technology to seek out other resources.  Eight ESL students pursued GEDs on their own while involved with BBCC courses.  

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta thanked Dean Kara Garrett and Director Kinzel for their leadership and collaboration with community partners.  

President Bonaudi commented this is a great report.  There is a myth that education should be seamless.  He gave an example of having the same teacher through 12 years of school.  This is unrealistic, there are transitions and social changes in education.  Success with small isolated migrant families helps to develop a larger bag of educational tools.  He announced that most of the Achieving the Dream team members were present at the meeting if the Trustees had questions.  Ms. Kirkwood stated the Achieving the Dream proposal is on the website.

Trustee Felix Ramon complimented the format and pictures in the report.  After reading the report he recommended the Foundation Board members request copies.  He highlighted his appreciation of the training section of the report.  

MOTION 08-02
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the E-4 Student Achievement Ends Statement Monitoring Report as presented.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

6.
Warden School District Joint Board Meeting

Based on feedback from the 2007 Board/Admin retreat President Bonaudi contacted Warden School District Superintendent Sandra Sheldon to schedule a joint board meeting.  She was very receptive to the suggestion and the joint board meeting will be held Thursday, February 28, 2008 with dinner at 5:30 p.m. and the meeting 7:00 p.m. at the Warden High School.  The Trustees and most of Executive Council will depart from BBCC at 4:45 p.m. traveling in either the green bus or two college vans.  This will be noticed as a special meeting.  President Bonaudi explained he  is also working with the Mattawa School District to schedule a joint meeting.  He hopes to host reciprocal visits on the BBCC campus.  

Trustee Mike Blakely encouraged President Bonaudi to invite the Quincy School District Board of Directors to BBCC for a joint meeting this year.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta also stated she has spoken with the Othello School District Superintendent and he is willing to come to BBCC.

Trustee Katherine Kenison announced a break at 2:40 p.m.  The meeting reconvened at 2:50 p.m.

7.
Assessment of Board of Activity
Trustee Felix Ramon reported that he visited the childcare as Santa  on December 20.  He also attended the Marketing sub-committee of the Operations Task Force, a Cellarbration! meeting, a Foundation Trusteeship development meeting and a Foundation Board meeting.  While he attended a veterans group meeting they announced that a replica of the Vietnam Memorial Wall will be set up at the Grant County Fairgrounds June 11-15, 2008.  The veterans group  is looking for volunteers to be present and search the computer database for visitors searching for the location of individual soldiers on the wall.  Trustee Ramon announced that the 40/8 nursing scholarships have been increased from $750 to $1,000.  They are also working on developing scholarships for the medical assistant program.

Trustee Mike Blakely reported he attended the CDL graduation and the Floch Memorial Games with Odessa.  He visited with Quincy High School Principal Chris McKnight about math testing.  Mr. McKnight stated they have two-hour collaboration time every Monday and he is interested in having Dean Clyde Rasmussen visit the Quincy School District.  Trustee Blakely commended Lisa Karstetter at Yahoo! for their support of BBCC.  Lastly, he has attended meetings for the Quincy levy where he promotes BBCC.

Trustee Bob Holloway reported that he met with Kevin Nordt at the PUD regarding a potential alternative energy gasification plant.  He also attended a PUD meeting approving the budget which includes $10 million for fiber build out.  He met with Terry Brix of IPCI and Kevin Nordt of the PUD about alternative energy.  He attended the CDL graduation and spoke to an Ephrata citizen about a family member attending BBCC.  He attended the Classic Car Club meeting and reported they raised a $1,500 scholarship.  In January he met with Representative Judy Warnick about BBCC green energy funding.  He arranged a meeting with between Senator Holmquist, President Bonaudi and Terry Brix.  He spoke to Grant County Assessor Laure Grammer about speaking at a Fiber Active meeting.  Lastly, he attended part of a Columbia Basin Economic Forum in ATEC.

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta thanked BBCC staff who provided Christmas gifts to the Division of Children and Family Services for foster children.  She reported that she attended the CDL graduation.  She also visited with EWU President, Dr. Rodolfo Arévalo, in Othello and invited him to BBCC.  She also spoke with the Othello School District Superintendent and Asst. Superintendent about meeting with the BBCC Board.

Trustee Katherine Kenison reported that she attended the Operations Task Force Meeting.  She distributed a copy of the letter from the Operations Task Force to students and parents regarding the Moses Lake Job & Career Fair (1/31/08).  This group continues to work toward building a skilled workforce in this area.  Businesses and community members are participating and they are actively getting the word out about BBCC programs.  She commented that the Columbia Basin Herald is doing an excellent job of reporting on the activities of the task force.  There will be daily radio spots regarding the Job & Career Fair.  The school district is discussing Spanish and Russian language translations of the announcement.  The BBCC Career Fair is coming up in April.  Lastly, she reported she is mentoring a new Edmonds Community College Trustee.

8.
Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting
The next regular Board meeting is scheduled on Tuesday, February 26, 2008, at 1:30 p.m.  A special Board meeting will be held Thursday, February 28, 2008, at 7:00 p.m. jointly with the Warden School District Board of Directors at the Warden High School.

MOTION 08-03
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the February 26, 2008, 1:30 p.m. regular Board meeting and the February 28, 2008, 7:00 p.m. special Board meeting with the Warden School District.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

9.
Miscellaneous

President Bonaudi announced Winter Serenade will be held Saturday, January 26, 2008.  This is a fund raiser for ATEC and technology scholarships.

The TACTC Winter Conference is scheduled in Olympia, January 22, 23, 2008.

The group watched the Perfect Storm Video.

President Bonaudi stated he recognizes the needs being met by Achieving the Dream, the Student Achievement/Persistence Initiative and Title V efforts to raise literacy.  BBCC is reaching out to be effective and improve skills to continue seeking new populations.  This is difficult work being done by marvelous staff and faculty.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta stated she is encouraged to see the raised cultural awareness.  President Bonaudi noted that the College Goal Sunday publications mention that attendees should bring their social security cards.  He also asked “What about potential students who don’t have social security cards?”  Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta stated EWU is trying to help students gain citizenship.  President Bonaudi stated the Weinstein Intervention Scholarships are available to provide financial assistance to students who may not qualify for other funds.  

A success story was shared with the group regarding a non-citizen student.  The student was attending University of Idaho after attending school in Washington State since Kindergarten.  When it was discovered that he was not a citizen he lost his funding and had to leave University of Idaho.  He is currently enrolled fulltime at BBCC.  President Bonaudi stated he is proud of the outreach to non-traditional students.  Trustee Blakely said faculty and staff work hard and the key is student to student contact.  He encouraged student groups to continue reaching out to potential students.

Mr. O’Konek reported he received an e-mail from Foundation Director Doug Sly regarding the $10,000 Exceptional Faculty Award.  He thanked the Board for their support.  Instructional Council also has $3,000 to supplement faculty training.  Classified Staff also received $500.

Trustee Ramon stated the Trustees Scholarship fund has grown and the Board should discuss the possibility of increasing the amount of the scholarship.

The meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.
    Katherine Kenison, Chair


ATTEST:

 William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
